
Dedman College Faculty Meeting Minutes

May 1, 2009

3:00-5:00 PM

McCord Auditorium

Agenda
The motion to adopt the agenda was approved as presented.
Approval of the February Minutes
The minutes of the February meeting were approved.

Recognition of Recent Award Winners

The dean honored the winners of the new Spirit of Innovation and SOARS awards.  
· Darryl Dickson-Carr, Associate Professor in the Department of English, will use the award to recruit talented graduate students at the Summer Institute of Literary and Cultural Studies (SILCS) with the aim of diversifying and strengthening the pipeline to the future professoriate.  

· Peter Moore, Professor and Chair of the Department of Mathematics, will pursue a three-pronged approach for identifying and recruiting a diverse pool of qualified graduate students in the areas of Mathematics and Statistical Sciences.

· Rajani Sudan, Associate Professor in the Department of English, will bring visiting scholars to Dedman College as part of the Early Modern Cultural Studies Conference "to provide a forum for the exchange of ideas among junior as well as more senior scholars."

· Rachel Romero and Mara Morhouse of the Dedman College Office of Undergraduate Student Relations are the recipients of the Staff SOARS award for 2009. Their project is to establish an organization of Dedman College Ambassadors to promote greater community and Dedman identity within the school.

· George Enriquez, undergraduate student majoring in Finance and Spanish, designed a project to engage an interdisciplinary team of students in presenting a simulated interaction between Charles Darwin and Abraham Lincoln. He was selected for the Student Exemplars of Excellent Development (SEED) Award. 
Approval of Proposed Faculty Council Committee Slate

Associate Dean Cal Jillson explained the process by which the slate was developed.  He explained discrepancies from the college by-laws, which require two nominations for each vacancy: in some cases, it was not possible to find two nominees, and in others, three nominees were available.  Neither type of discrepancy posed a problem if the faculty approved the proposed ballot.  Prof. Gordon Birrell asked why no slates were presented for tenure and promotion advisory committees; Jillson explained that the only vacancies on those committees were reserved for departmental nominations.  The faculty unanimously approved the slate by acclamation.

Nomination of Faculty Senator

Dennis Foster, President of the Faculty Senate, noted that Dedman Division II was short one senator and nominated Prof. Santanu Roy of Economics to serve.  The faculty unanimously approved his nomination by acclamation.
Approval of the Gambrell Motion

The Gambrell Motion and the list of May graduates were posted.  Profs. Jeremy Adams and Beth Newman noted that the text of the motion needed to be updated to reflect previous decisions to employ inclusive language.  Associate Dean Robb Pocklington read the motion with great feeling and moved for its approval.  Associate Dean for General Education Dennis Cordell seconded the motion.  The faculty unanimously approved the motion by acclamation.

Dean’s Report
Dean Cordelia Candelaria noted a number of accomplishments for 2008-2009, including:

· Faculty appointments: 9 assistant professors, 4-6 visiting assistant professors, 3 department chairs, 4 administrative positions, including Prof. Peter Moore as the new Associate Dean of Academic Affairs.

· Creation of the Dedman Scholars Program

· Enhancement of Dedman College’s public profile through the creation of a new Web site (still under development), “sneaker tours” that allow trustees and other parties to see members of the college in action, and increased efforts to publicize winners of awards.

Prof. Benjamin Johnson raised a number of questions about the health of the college.  He noted that previously available figures demonstrate that while the absolute size of faculty in Dedman College has increased, the number of faculty members proportionate to the number of FTEs and student credit hours has decreased.  Given that the number of students taught per faculty member has increased, the college appears to be relatively understaffed.  He asked for an update on these ratios.  Dean Candelaria agreed on the importance of the issue and asked the associate deans to investigate it.  She provided figures showing that the absolute numbers faculty members had increased over the past fifteen years: 

1993-1994 
240 total faculty numbers, with 160 tenured and 39 tenure track

1998-1999  
229 total faculty numbers, with 155 tenured and 36 tenure track

2008-2009  
295 total faculty numbers, with 150 tenured and 60 tenure track

Professor Kathleen Wellman inquired if the provost had responded to departmental requests for lines for 2009-2010.  Faculty expressed concern that no decision had yet been made.

A faculty member asked what the impact of the proposed University Curriculum (the replacement of the GEC) would be on faculty teaching loads.  Prof. Tom Fomby suggested that the new expectations of the curriculum required the addition of new faculty lines and suggested that benchmark data on faculty salaries would be helpful in planning for those lines.  Associate Dean Cordell noted that the committee designing the new curriculum had kept the provost informed about its requirements and that the provost had pledged to provide whatever resources were necessary to implement it. 

Prof. Johnson asked for an update on the structural deficit in Dedman College and a comparison of its budget with those of other units of the university. Dean Candelaria noted the problem and responded that she had requested that the provost create a line item in the college’s budget for adjunct professors, lecturers, and instructors.

Prof. Johnson asked about ways in which the capital campaign could incorporate more faculty input.  Dean Candelaria noted the importance of faculty involvement, and Courtney Corwin, Director of Development, provided an overview of the campaign.

Prof. John Mears noted that Dedman College is at critical juncture.  It already has three major educational commitments: the general education program, its majors, and its doctoral programs.  He observed that the new University Curriculum would further increase the demands placed upon the college and argued that Dedman College should be cognizant that these combined demands might outsize the faculty’s size and the college’s resources.  He proposed that the college articulate to the larger university very explicitly what it is able to do with its current resources and what would be required in terms of funding and faculty lines to undertake additional responsibilities.

Dean Candelaria pledged to discuss these issues with department chairs, program directors, and Faculty Council.

Discussion of SACS Accreditation

Assistant Dean for Strategic Initiatives Alma Alvarez-Smith thanked faculty for their efforts to gather credentialing information.  She provided an overview of the SACS process, which will include an “off-site visit” and a site visit and emphasized the importance of preparatory work on the college’s part.  Prof. Marie Luise Gaettens noted the discrepancy between the emphasis of SACS on appropriate credentials and the college’s practice of offering contingent faculty pay that is often too low to attract teachers with stronger credentials.  Prof. Jeremy Adams inquired about the credentials of the SACS accreditation team.  Dean Candelaria explained that such teams typically included professors, chairs, and deans, and Prof. Ross Murfin affirmed the high quality of the team that had visited campus in the last accreditation process. 

Recognition of Additional Winners of Awards

The dean recognized faculty who had recently won awards, including the Sam Taylor Fellowship, the Altshuler Distinguished Teaching Professorship, Ford Fellowships, the University Distinguished Teaching professorship, Godbey Lecture Series Author Awards, Dedman Family Professorship, and election into the campus chapter of Phi Beta Kappa, and selection into the National Academy of Sciences.  

Prof. Bonnie Wheeler of the Gamma Chapter of Phi Beta Kappa introduced Prof. Jim Hopkins, who announced the Prof. Steve Sverdlik was this year’s winner of the chapter’s Perrine Prize, which recognizes a faculty member "who embodies the ideals of Phi Beta Kappa and the tradition of excellence fostered by Professor Perrine."  Professor Hopkins read the following: 
Steven Sverdlik

 

The Laurence Perrine Prize is awarded annually to a member of the undergraduate faculty in Liberal Studies at SMU who embodies the ideals of Phi Beta Kappa in the tradition of excellence fostered by the late Professor of English Laurence Perrine. The Perrine Prize is not a tribute to the recipient's record of publication.  It is rather an award granted to those judged by their peers to embody humane learning and teaching in the life of SMU. 

 

Our recipient received his undergraduate degree from Harvard and his PhD from Columbia, and came to SMU in 1982.  His chosen field is philosophic ethics, which is at the heart of the humanistic enterprise. However, he also brings an unusually broad perspective to his teaching and research, both of which are enlivened by his continuing, creative, and mutually beneficial dialogue with other disciplines, such as political science, law, history, psychology, and biology.    

 

Our recipient puts into practice his belief that philosophy has something to contribute to the good of society and the moral and intellectual life of the university.  Among his many articles are some revealing titles: “Motive and Rightness”, “Intentional and Moral Judgments in Commonsense Thought about Action,” and, arrestingly, “Unconscious Evil Principles.”  In light of his adamantine conviction that praxis is the living embodiment of principle, he  plays an active role in many different fora on the SMU campus, such as the Maguire Center for Ethics and Public Responsibility and the Ethics Colloquy, where he has long been one of the most engaged and insightful participants. He has served with distinction on the Faculty Senate where he has proved a compelling and persistent voice in behalf of increased funding for our libraries. Known across the campus as one of the university’s finest teachers, our students have recognized him as a Rotunda Teacher of the Year.  

On issues great and small, he reminds us that good questions can be made better and even the worst of questions can be redeemed-- that central issues, advertently or inadvertently, can be disguised under the cloak of rhetoric and, therefore, must be candidly exposed if they are to be intelligently and meaningfully discussed. Some of his most telling commentary on the way things are and the way things should be at our university has come in thoughtful, incisive, and influential opinion pieces in The Daily Campus. 
And yet, as one Perrine Prize committee member pointed out, he generally works under the radar, possessed of an innate and gentle humility that typically leaves him far from the applause. Despite this reticence, his qualities of intellect and spirit were prominently on display during the campus wide debate on the Bush Library and Institute.  In those difficult times he played the role of honest broker, seeking out those who disagreed with him, and at the same time working energetically and effectively to advance his own views. After one lengthy session at La Madeleine a colleague who was on the other side of the aisle, wrote to him: “As always, I am grateful for your counsel and the trust we have in each other, particularly when we disagree on important issues. You always help me think and rethink the matters that concern us.”  The matters that concern this year’s recipient of the Perrine Prize are the matters that concern us all—engagement in the life of the university and engagement in the life of the mind.  To an extraordinary degree he has made them one and the same. 

The Perrine Prize selection committee is pleased to bestow the 2009 Perrine Prize on a colleague who exemplifies to an eminent degree what it means to contribute to humane learning and teaching in the context of the academic life of Southern Methodist University—Steven Sverdlik of the Department of Philosophy.  

Honoring of Retiring Faculty Members

The college honored the following retiring faculty members with encomia read by their colleagues:

From Mathematics, Chair Peter Moore read the following citations: 
MONTIE G. MONZINGO

Montie G. Monzingo, Associate Professor of Mathematics in Dedman College, earned his B.A. and M.A. at North Texas State University (now the University of North Texas) and his Ph.D. in mathematics from the University of Oklahoma.  He joined the SMU faculty in 1966. His major research interests are in number theory, modern algebra and mathematics teacher education.   He has served the University in numerous leadership positions, including as chair of the Mathematical Science Division from 1971-72, member of the Faculty Senate from 1972-75 and president of the Faculty Club from 1978-1991. Reflecting his strong commitment to students, Professor Monzingo served as an undergraduate adviser, member of the Student Affairs Committee of the Board of Trustees and on the Tutorial Service and Student Center advisory boards. He also taught in SMU's Talented and Gifted Summer Program. He has been honored with three Outstanding Professor Awards, the first Betty McKnight Speairs Endowed Teaching Excellence Award in Mathematics and the Distinguished University Teaching Award of the Texas Section, Mathematical Association of America. He served the MAA as SMU representative, chair of the Texas Section and member of the Board of Governors. He retires as Professor Emeritus of Mathematics.

GEORGE W. REDDIEN

George W. Reddien, Professor of Mathematics in Dedman College, earned his B.S., M.S. and Ph.D. degrees in applied mathematics from Georgia Institute of Technology.  After teaching at Vanderbilt University for eight years, he joined the SMU faculty in 1979. His research interests are in the numerical solution of boundary value problems, including numerical techniques for bifurcation analysis. In addition to his teaching, he has served in several major administrative positions, including chair of the Department of Mathematics from 1980-1986 and 1994-1997, associate provost from 1986-1989 and dean of Research and Graduate Studies from 1989-1992. Professor Reddien's dedication to teaching has been recognized with the Provost's Office Award for Outstanding Faculty, the Betty McKnight Speairs Endowed Teaching Excellence Award in Mathematics and selection as a HOPE (Honoring Our Professors' Excellence) Professor by Residence Life and Student Housing. He has served on several M.S. and Ph.D. committees and directed Ph.D. theses. The author of numerous professional publications, he has served as editor and managing editor for the SIAM (Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics) Journal on Numerical Analysis, a premier journal in the field.  He retires as Professor Emeritus of Mathematics.

LAWRENCE F. SHAMPINE

Lawrence F. Shampine, the Betty Clements Professor of Applied Mathematics in Dedman College, received his B.S. and Ph.D. degrees in mathematics from California Institute of Technology.  Before joining the SMU faculty in 1986, he headed the Numerical Mathematics Division at the Sandia National Laboratories. His principal area of research is the numerical solution of ordinary differential equations (ODEs).  He is one of the world’s experts in this field, with seminal work on variable-order, multi-step and Runge-Kutta methods. He is responsible for many of the ODE solvers in the widely used commercial code Matlab and in other internationally used public domain software libraries. In the past few years, he has engaged in the study of methods for delay differential equations. Professor Shampine has written seven books, several for use in graduate classes, and has published more than 180 refereed papers. He has served as an editor for several journals, including the SIAM (Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics) Journal on Numerical Analysis, a leading publication in the field. His honors include the prestigious Ontario Research Chair in Computer Algebra. A dedicated teacher as well as researcher, he has directed several Ph.D. theses and served on numerous M.S. and Ph.D. committees.  He retires as the Betty Clements Chair and Professor Emeritus of Applied Mathematics.

From Foreign Languages and Literatures, Chair Marie-Luise Gaettens read the following citations:

VINCENZO DeNARDO

Vincenzo DeNardo, Associate Professor of Italian in Dedman College, earned his first academic degree — a Doctor of Jurisprudence — from the University of Rome. He then earned his M.A. in Italian from San Francisco State University and a Ph.D. from the University of California at Los Angeles. He joined the SMU faculty in 1974. His major intellectual and research interests are in the fields of Machiavelli studies and Italian cinema. Professor DeNardo served for many years as chair of Italian Area Studies in SMU's Department of Foreign Languages and Literatures. He taught every Italian course offered at SMU, from first-year Italian language to upper-division Italian literature. He also contributed to the General Education curriculum, particularly with his Cultural Formations course on Italian Cinema, and served as director of SMU's study abroad programs in Italy. He co-authored three books and published numerous professional articles. He chaired the Italian Sections for several meetings of the South Central Modern Language Association. Since 1992, he has served as the honorary vice consul of Italy for the Dallas-Fort Worth area. He retires as Professor Emeritus of Italian 

JUTTA VAN SELM

Jutta Van Selm, Associate Professor of German in Dedman College, began her studies at the Philipps University in Marburg, Germany. She earned her B.A. degree from the University of Texas at Arlington, her M.A. from SMU and a Ph.D. from the University of Texas at Austin. She joined the SMU faculty in 1968. Her primary intellectual and research interests are 0in the study of German writers Bertolt Brecht and Johann Wolfgang Goethe. Professor Van Selm has had a passion for teaching and taught all levels of classes from beginning German language to advanced German literature. She served for many years as chair of German Area Studies in SMU's Department of Foreign Languages and Literatures. She was faculty advisor to the German Club and the German Honorary Society. She also served on the Japan Council and the Committee on Implementation of Japanese Studies and as director of the SMU-in-Japan program. Her University-wide service included the Dedman College Faculty Council, International Studies Academic Council, Commission on the Status of Women and Women's Studies Council. She retires as Professor Emerita of German.

From English, Williard Spiegelman, Duwain E. Hughes Jr. Distinguished Professor of English read the following: 

JOHN LEWIS

It’s difficult to speak of John Lewis in only one language. A plethora of terms leaps to mind – such  as supercalifragilisticexpialidocious, non pareil, sine qua non, ne plus ultra, sui generis, ausgezeichnet, se non è  vero è ben trovato, kai ta loipa, et cetera. In essence: too cool for school, but thank God he’s stayed here. (It’s hard to imagine where else he would have gone.)

Partly this plethora derives from John’s uniqueness, his one-of-a-kind-ness. Partly it derives from his polygot, indeed polymath, status. Years – decades – ago, when we were in graduate school together, in an age when linguistic proficiency was required for advanced literary degrees, John wasn’t sure which of the 5 language exams he should take one September, so he took all of them, passing them all. The best part of this never-repeated accomplishment was that John didn’t even know Italian; he just spent the weekend with a grammar book and learned enough to satisfy the demands of the examiners.

And his linguistic diversity has been put to good use by everyone else at SMU since 1970; whenever there is a question about language, languages, linguistics, usage, grammar, etymology, rhetorical terminology, historical change, Grimm’s Law, the great vowel shift and also all other shifts, John has been the college’s greatest resource.  I sat at his feet, along with Michael Holahan and the long departed but soon-to-return Harry Attridge, during a four year period, c. 1977-1981, when three days a week at noon we worked our way through Homer, first the Iliad, then the Odyssey. Michael and I stumbled. John – as Statius says of Virgil in Dante’s Purgatorio – led the way, generously, hospitably, helpfully: “come quei che va di notte, / che porta il lume dietro e sé non giova, / ma dopo sé fa le personne dotte.”  In other words, “Like one who goes by night and carries the light behind him and profits not himself but makes wise those who follow him.”

John Lewis is one reason I came to SMU. He arrived the year before me.  He was, five years earlier, one of the first people I met in graduate school, where he had already established the Legend of Lewis as an undergraduate, and then as a graduate student and a member of the extraordinary collection of talent known as the Society of Fellows. I first encountered John one warm September evening in 1966; he was standing at the entry to Lowell House engaging in discussion with anyone who happened to walk by. He had posted himself like a welcoming presence, or like Socrates, more than like Cerberus at the Gate or even Horatio at the bridge; he brought us all into his circle. He made us all wise.

And that circle has only been enlarged in the forty years of his service at SMU. He has taught more courses, with more titles, at more levels, and in more areas, than the rest of us combined.  His knowledge has been exceeded only by his wisdom, of which all of us can cite various examples, some deliberate pronouncements, some mere obiter dicta.

One that I remember and cherish with particular relish was from the time that John said to me anent I cannot remember what: “I long ago realized that I could try either to judge everything or to understand everything, and I opted for the latter.”

For that decision, and for his success in approaching that goal, we doff our metaphorical hats to John Lewis, maestro di color che sanno.

The parting genius is with sighing sent . . .

Prof. Willard Spiegelman requested that the encomia be included in the minutes of the meeting.

Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 5:15 pm.  
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